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Year 1 National Phonics Screening Test 

 
  30th January 2024 

 
Dear Parents/Carers,  
 
I am writing to inform you about the National Phonics Screening Test which will take place in Key Stage 1 
during the week beginning 10th June 2024. This letter aims to explain this process, in addition to 
providing you with ideas to help your child with phonics at home.  
 
Who takes the test?  
All children in Year 1 and any children in Year 2 who did not pass the screen last year. If for any reason, 
we feel that there is a valid reason why your child should not take the test in Year 1, the class teacher 
will discuss this with you. Please note, this is only done in exceptional circumstances and your child 
would still be eligible to take the retake when they are in Year 2.  
 
What is phonics?  
Phonics is a way of teaching children to read. They are taught how to:  

• Recognise the sounds that each individual letter makes  

• Identify the sounds that different combinations of letters make e.g. sh and oo  

• Blend these sounds together from left to right to make a word. Children can then use this knowledge to 
segment and blend new words that they hear or see. 
 
Why phonics?  
Research shows that when phonics is taught in a structured way – starting with the easiest sounds and 
progressing through to the most complex – it is the most effective way of teaching young children to 
read.  
 
What is the phonics screening check?  
The phonics screening check was introduced by the government in 2012 to assess children’s reading 
ability in line with the Year 1 expectations. Teaching staff shall use this data, together with ongoing 
teacher assessment, to inform next steps which ensure that your child continues to make sufficient 
progress in phonics throughout Year 1 and beyond. The phonics screen does not assess your child’s 
ability to spell. 
 
It comprises of a list of 40 words that children read one-to-one with Mrs Anderson. The list is a 
combination of both real and made up, non-words which rely purely on using phonics to decode. The 
non-words are words that have been made up and will be shown with a picture of an alien to prompt 
your child.  
 
The phonics screening check will take place on a one to one basis, in a relaxed and informal setting and 
the children will largely be unaware of it being a test as they have already participated in some practice 
assessments.  
 
What are nonsense words?  



 

 

Your child will be told during the check which words are nonsense words (that he/she will not have seen 
before). Your child will be familiar with this because we already use ‘nonsense-words/alien words’ when 
teaching phonics in school. Nonsense-words are important to include because words such as ‘vap’ or 
‘jound’ are new to all children. Children cannot read the non-words by using their memory or 
vocabulary; they have to use their decoding skills. This is a fair way to assess their ability to decode. 
 
After the check  
We shall report your child’s outcome to you following the phonics screen. We shall further discuss your 
child’s progress in phonics as part of the end of year report. If your child has found the check difficult, we 
will also tell you what support we have put in place to help him or her improve. All children are 
individuals and develop at different rates. The screening check ensures that we understand which 
children need extra help with phonic decoding.  
 
Helping your child with phonics  
Phonics works best when children are given plenty of encouragement and learn to enjoy reading and 
books. Parents play a very important part in helping with this. Some simple steps to help your child learn 
to read through phonics:  
Step 1 – identify ‘two letters, one sound’ or ‘three letters, one sound’ (children are allowed to underline 
the sounds)  
Step 2 – Say the sounds (say each sound separately)  
Step 3 – Read the word (blend sounds together) 
 

• Suport your child to keep practising words from their phonics (cat) bookmarks- not just the most recent 
but the bookmarks from all the way back to the start of the year. Encourage your child to underline any 
two/three letters, one sound.  

• From these boomarks, choose 4 words a week that your child is unfamiliar with to display at home. 
Practise reading these words and highlighting the two/three letters, one sound. 

 • You can then highlight these sounds when you read with your child.  

• Provide a mixture of real and nonsense words for your child to practice. An example of a phonics 
screening check test has been included below. 

• Make up nonsense words and ask your child to read them. Make sure you prompt them to spot any 
two/three letters, one sound first.  

• With all books, encourage your child to ‘sound out’ unfamiliar words and then blend the sounds 
together from left to right rather than looking at the pictures to guess.  

• Try to make time to read with your child every day. Grandparents and older brother or sisters can help, 
too. Make sure children are saying the whole word after they have sounded it out.  

• You can also encourage your child to read words from your shopping list or road signs to practise 
reading. 

 
In Term 4, I shall be sending home a QR code each week which when scanned on any device, will take 
you to a list of words for your child to practise reading in preparation for the phonics screening test. 
Please look out for these in Term 4. 
 
If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to get in touch with me. I thank you in anticipation for 
supporting your child. 
 
Kind regards, 

   
  Mrs Verity Anderson 
  KS1 Class Teacher & English Subject Lead 
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Sounds taught before the Phonics Screening Test 

 

 



 

 

An example of phonics screening check assessment. Please note these are the answer sheets for 
the teacher administering the test. This is not the sheet children will read from. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


